MEETING OF THE BLACKMORE, HOOK END

& WYATTS  GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

Held on Thursday, 18th January 2018 in the committee room of Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.
Commenced at 7.30pm.

Members present:  Cllr McCarthy (Chairman), Cllr Keeble (Vice Chairman), Cllr Mason, Cllr Dean, Cllr Bennett, Cllr Watley, Cllr Thomas and Cllr G Town.  Parish Clerk Susan Clapham Also present: Herald Magazine Editor, Terry Smith and County Cllr. Lesley Wagland. 
0587 
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Cllr Lockhart, Cllr Cannon, Cllr Lennon, Cllr Hughes, Cllr Gearey and Mrs Nelson (RFO). Also, Borough Cllr Aimi Middlehurst.

0588
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Nil amendments.  The December 2017 minutes were signed as a correct record by the Chairman.
0589
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Cllr Neil McCarthy declared a non pecuniary interest as he is on the Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall Trustees Committee – in relation to item 0593 – LDP (proposals for The Tipps Cross R Hall recreation field).
0590    OPEN FORUM – BBC Local Development Plan (LDP)

There were six residents present. They enquired about the LDP proposals and Consultation.


Cllr McCarthy opened the meeting by outlining the proposals as follows: This LDP (Section 18) document was approved by BBC at their meeting on 17.1.18. It was also agreed that they would send letters to every household within the borough outlining the consultation process for comments. 
Listed for housing development in our parish are FOUR sites falling into the category 'Green Belt Land - Larger villages'.  These are:

Site Reference.     Settlement Area.              Site Name.                                                                            Gross Site Areas.       Net Developable Area (hectares).         Estimated dwelling Yield (Net) to 2033.  Delivery forecast Years

076                        Blackmore                        Land south of Redrose Lane, north of Orchard Piece           2.15                               1.52                                                        40                                                           1 - 5

077                        Blackmore                        Land south of Redrose Lane, north of Woollard Way.           3.3                                 2.48                                                        56                                                            5 - 10

294                        Hook End/Tipps Cross     Chestnut Field, Blackmore Road                                           0.33                               0.33                                                        10                                                            5 - 10

 

085B.                    Hook End/Tipps Cross.     Land adjacent to Tipps Cross Hall, Blackmore Road.           0.33                               0.33                                                        10                                                            1 - 5

Wyatts Green escapes the plan as do the neighbouring parishes of Doddinghurst , Mountnessing and Stondon Massey.  Other nearby sites included that would impact on health services in particular are at Stocks Lane (ref 075B) and Brizes Corner (ref 194) Kelvedon Hatch totalling 53 new houses. 

Cllr McCarthy outlined a second document which was produced by BBC on 16.1.18 called the ‘Sustainability Appraisal’ which listed a further set of what BBC considered to be ‘reasonable’ sites covering several additional areas of the parish, showing even larger scaled development within Blackmore, Hook End and Wyatts Green. The map highlighting these areas was circulated by the Clerk.
The Borough has an allocation to meet from Government of approximately 7,600 houses up to 2030 which is covered within the LDP (Section 18) proposal. The consultation will run from Monday 29th January for a 6 week period, as advised by Cllr Keeble, although disappointingly, no notification of such had yet been received from BBC.  It is hoped that a drop in consultation event will be held by BBC Planning Officers at either the Blackmore Village Hall of Tipps Cross Hall as part of this process. The Clerk is chasing.

Concerns were raised by both Council members and the public attendees in relation to the following:

· Health Services and transport to/from Doctors Surgeries and the Brentwood Community Hospital would need improving.  

· Infrastructure such as roads and additional pavements would need to be incorporated. 

· Schools and Doctor’s surgeries would need to be considered/improvements made as these are already at capacity.

· Sewage and water improvements along with the flooding issues need to be addressed as this is a major concern. 

· The impact on the shops within the conservation area needs to be considered along with the additional parking.

· The increase of traffic is a concern generally but also whilst the building work is going on.  This would mean an increase of traffic, most of which would be larger vehicles, vans and lorries which the village would struggle to accommodate. It would be hoped that BBC would give serious consideration to phasing the development over a steady period of time to alleviate this problem and that the use of the smaller village roads would be prohibited by larger works vehicles.

· The new houses should have suitable parking spaces to accommodate the extra cars.

· Section 106 Agreements would need to be put in place to improve infrastructure.
Cllr Wagland advised that if the PC had, or was prepared to undertake its own local plan, it might help shape  where development was to take place, whilst protecting other areas such as the Green Belt. She advised that Neighbourhood plans were being endorsed and upheld now and it might be worth investigating. She also advised that it was her understanding that BBC would have to help contribute towards the costs. This had not been the PC’s understanding from the various conversations with neighbouring parishes who had tried to draft a neighbourhood plan who said the document was rendered ‘useless’ or not recognised by BBC.

Terry Smith stated that development and houses have to be put somewhere but if the PC was to undertake its own neighbourhood plan, how would it decide the best place to allocate them over any other area in the parish.

Cllr McCarthy said that submission of the draft LDP to the Inspectorate is scheduled for September 2018 and approval was expected during the second quarter of 2019.  The LDP is running seriously behind schedule as BBC started this process in 2009.

It was agreed that:

· Cllr McCarthy would put all updates and notification of the Consultation on both Facebook and the website.  The Clerk to also post this on the parish notice boards.
· An article would also be in the Herald magazine which will be published half way through the consultation.

· The PC would hold an Extra Ordinary meeting next week, 25.1.18 to discuss a response to the Consultation which is to be submitted to BBC. All PC Members are expected to attend where possible.

· The Clerk will chase BBC for confirmation of a parish drop in consultation event. 
 0591
PROGRESS CHECK
Parish Tree Survey requirement – The Clerk had contacted Alan Marsh, BBC as well as the EALC for guidance. BBC was unable to offer any further assistance as the department is already under staffed.  He suggested contacting the PC’s insurers to check what their requirements were as he believed that every Parish was responsible for the upkeep and maintenance schedule for its own trees within its responsibility for land that it owns. The PC asked the Clerk to contact the insurers as recommended. 
0592
CORRESPONDENCE


The Clerk reported on the following items;
· Terry Smith read out the revised Mobile Library times which would be published in the Herald magazine.

BOROUGH & COUNTY COUNCILLOR REPORTS

0593
Cllr Keeble reported the following:
· He had attended a meeting with Phil Ruck, CEO at BBC. All Officers are now either working from the Registry Office or the Regus Office, Warley. There is now a commercial side of BBC as well as the operations side. He reported that ECC came out and cleared the footpath along Service Lane on 12.1.18.
· Cllr Wagland reported:  
An additional £3 million has been given towards repairing pot holes and resurfacing.  New technology is being investigated for sealing pot holes more effectively to give a longer term solution. She has asked ECC if they could offer devolution to local authorities so that repairs could be done locally.  She also advised that 180,000 new homes are needed in Essex by 2036 and all Essex authorities have been given an allocation towards this.

REPORTS OF COMMITTEES

POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE

0594
FINANCE 

ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT – The Clerk presented the following payment schedule. Cheques were circulated for signing.
   
CHEQUES:

   
£

Addressee


Description
   
-

S Clapham


mileage/expenses from 17.11.17 to 18.1.18

2,000.00
Unity Trust PC A/C.20343161
BAC’s Payments

   
540.00

Blackmore Parochial Charities
Quarterly fee

   
182.00

Blackmore Village Hall

inv.18022. Proportion of CCTV maintenance

    
 55.00

        “              “        “        
inv.for hall hire – fireworks night

   
240.00

Town & Country Landscape
inv.936.To fell diseased Birch Tree (the Green) 

     
40.00

Essex Wildlife trust

Renewal of annual membership fee


 

   

Direct bank transfer payments via Unity Trust:

S Clapham (wages) £-
HMR&C £-
Essex Pension Fund £-
Mrs R Nelson £-

      
It was RESOLVED that:

(i) The statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2015;

(ii) The List of Payments is approved as presented in the schedule.

Receipts: Nil
0595    FINANCIAL REPORTS:  Financial Reports to 31st December 2017

Reports were distributed prior to the meeting.  All was in accordance with the reports with no amendments or queries. In Mrs Nelson’s absence, Cllr Bennett reported that the figures showed a slight under spend on budget at the end of the year.

The P&R Committee, for the purpose of budgeting, had looked at likely costs for 2018/19.  A salary increase of approximately 2.5% had been estimated as well as an anticipated increase in contracted grass cutting costs. 

It was RESOLVED that:

(i)
The statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2015; and,

(ii)       The December 2017 Financial Report be noted with no other action necessary.
0596
FINANCIAL POWERS 

Income & Precept demand 2018/19:  For many years, the PC had been receiving a diminishing discretionary grant from BBC which ceases on 31st march 2018.  The amount is currently £5862 which has had to be allocated within the precept demand. The costs are well controlled to meet the Parish costs and reduced income, giving a small reserve. Cllr Bennett therefore proposed an increase in precept from £45 to £49.88 (for a Band D property), of which £3.50 is due to the loss of BBC’s discretionary grant.  The precept also has to take into account the loss of the LCTS grant previously paid by BBC of just over £2,000 which BBC had also recently decided to withdraw. This was unanimously agreed and the Clerk and Chairman duly signed BBC’s precept demand form which the Clerk will submit to BBC. 

Draft Budget 2018/19: Cllr Bennett proposed the approval of the draft budgets which were circulated in advance. This was unanimously agreed.


Dog bin/grass cutting services: With the above loss of grants, Cllr Mason proposed that the PC invoice BBC for all services that are covered by the rates which the parished areas end up paying twice for. The Parish Council felt it was unfair that the parished areas had to pay twice for such services as dog and litter bin emptying and grass cutting. When the PC received the discretionary grant it could be argued that the PC was being reimbursed for such costs but now that all grants have been taken away there is clear evidence of double taxation. There was a majority vote in favour with one abstention.   
0597
MAGAZINE COMMITTEE

Terry Smith advised all was going OK. 


Mr Smith will look at the magazine income and when the advertising fees were last increased. The next deadline is Sunday 21st January for the March edition. 

PLANNING COMMITTEE

0598
 PLANS

The planning committee reports and meeting minutes had been circulated prior to the meeting. 


In Cllr Lockhart’s absence, Cllr McCarthy read out his report. This was in line with the minutes and reports circulated: Due to several properties lying empty in the Parish, Cllr Lockhart would be writing to BBC’s Planning Department regarding Empty Dwelling Management Orders (Housing Act 2004) requesting that they institute EDMO proceedings. He would supply details of properties in question.   


Following the recommended refusal of planning permission by BBC for the proposed improvements to ‘Allestree’, Chelmsford Road, Blackmore (17/01828/FUL), Cllr Keeble has submitted a referral request form to Olivia Sanders for this application to be heard at BBC’s Planning & Licensing Committee meeting. This has been accepted and Cllr Lockhart will speak on behalf of the PC at the next BBC Planning meeting on 31st January. Cllr Watley stated that at the last BBPCA meeting which he had attended, Cllr McCKinlay had said that she would look at referrals that weren’t being looked at.

Cllr McCarthy informed the meeting that the playing field adjacent to Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall was one of the 24 sites listed in the BBC’s asset development programme to “deliver improved revenue income streams from the portfolio but at the same time securing the regeneration, economic development and housing objectives of the Council”.  

With regards to the fingerpost saga, members will be aware that the PC was successful in obtaining a £10k grant for their refurbishment.  Cllr Lockhart spoke with Cllr Lesley Wagland last weekend and she is working tirelessly to get approval from ECC to proceed with this work.


Since the last Parish Council meeting, the planning committee had met on 9th January.

It had considered 3 applications as follows:

· ‘Trees’, Wrights Lane, Wyatts Green,CM15 0QA (17/01557/FUL)– Convert existing detached outbuilding (pool & games room) to a self contained 3 bed dwelling with new vehicular access – no objection.
· 7 St George’s Close, Hook End, CM15 0PZ (17/01904/FUL)–  Demolish conservatory & construct single storey rear extension with roof lights & loft conversion with dormer to rear & roof lights to front – no objection.

· Land at rear of Oakfield, Wyatts Green Road, Wyatts Green, CM15 0PT (17/01767/FUL) – objections raised: 

1. It constitutes unacceptable ‘back land’ development.

2. Encroachment into the Green Belt.

3. Potential loss of mature trees.

4. Undesirable environmental impact on neighbouring properties.

5. Poor independent & narrow vehicular access alongside Oakfield.
The next meeting will be held on 30th January at 5.45pm at Blackmore Village Hall. 
Cllr McCarthy said that that regarding Oak Tree Farm, BBC was minded to regularise the site and within the LDP document only 6 pitches were shown. It was also noted that it only related to plot 3 and not plots 1 & 2.
0599
OUTSTANDING ENFORCEMENT ISSUES 
 
No new updates received from BBC.  

0600 
PARKS AND OPENS SPACES COMMITTEE

There was a meeting of the Committee on 8th January and copies of the minutes were distributed prior to the meeting.  

The Council received and accepted the Committee meeting minutes.   The following items were discussed, as reported by Cllr Mason/The Clerk : 
· Most outstanding items are in the hands of ECC, pending action. Cllr Mason suggests a further meeting with Cllr Wagland to progress these. 
· Christmas lights – in hand with Electrician.
· Walter Hobbs ex hexagonal swings – Clerk to obtain a quote from MDL.
· Church commemorative plaque – The suggested wording has been given to the Church PCC Secretary and this will be on their next meeting agenda to discuss. 
· Cllr McCarthy mentioned the signage at Clatterford Wash, Hay Green Lane.  There is a water depth board which is only visible when you (a driver) is actually level and therefore stuck in the water.  It would be better served if the sign was visible in advance of this to act as a warning before getting stuck in the water.
0601

Parish Firework event 2018

Cllr Keeble will approach Cllr Hughes regarding becoming the event co-ordinator.

0602
W.I. Bench, Blackmore

Cllr Keeble had been approached by the WI.  They would be re-treating the bench with preservative but had raised the issue that the waste bin next to it was unsightly and wonky and asked if it could be removed. It was discussed and noted that it was usual to have a waste bin next to seating and picnic areas but the POS committee and Cllr Keeble would look at the bin to see if it could be straightened.  The Clerk advised that to re-site it would incur a cost of between £125-£150.

CLERK’S REPORT
0603
The Clerk would be away from the office on annual leave from Tuesday 13th February for the half term week. She tendered her apologies in advance of the February PC meeting which Mrs Nelson had kindly agreed to minute in the Clerk’s absence. 
0604
Meeting dates:

PC Extra Ordinary meeting
25.1.18 – 7.30pm                            Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall


Planning
31.1.18 - 5.45 pm
Blackmore Village Hall

Parks & Open Spaces 
5.2.18- 6.30 pm                               Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall

Parish Council
15.2.18 – 7.30pm                            Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall 
   

0605
No 61 Bus service – A meeting to be scheduled with the Parish Council, Doddinghurst Parish Council and ECC along with the new operator to review the service.
0606
Review of bus stop location at Mill Lane

This had been placed on the list of items for recommended approval. This also applied to the replacement bus shelter at Plovers Barron.  
0586
BLACKMORE VILLAGE HALL

Cricket and Football Rents – payment received.

INFORMATION EXCHANGE / NEXT AGENDA ITEMS – (for discussion only)  - Nil 
END:
There being no further business, the Meeting was closed by the Chairman at 9.30 pm
Signed (Chairman):___________________________________   Date: __________________________ 
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